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ABSTRACT

Word-of-mouth marketing is the oral and written recommendation by a satisfied or delighted customer to the prospective customers

of products and services (Business Dictionary, 2019). Essentially, word of mouth marketing can be summed up in a single word:

Trust. People trust other people and the experiences they have to report, which means that when they hear from a friend or a

consumer about a product or brand, they are more likely to buy. Consumers trust their friends. This is why word of mouth

marketing is the most valuable source of marketing. WOM doesn't stop after just one interaction. One person will tell another,

and those people will someone else. Then that people will continue the chain and spread the word further.

Further, it is observed that female consumers discuss their buying experience to their friends or relatives more than their male

counterparts. And hence effect of WOM should be more or female consumers. But what are those issues which female consumers

also avoid to discuss with their close circle? This study tried to identify factors which are mostly influenced by WOM marketing

on the female consumers.

In this empirical study, 140 female consumers of Delhi-NCR were studied through a self-designed structured questionnaire.

Exploratory Factor Analysis was conducted.

The result shows that there are 8 factors of WOM marketing which influenced the purchase decision of female consumers of

Delhi-NCR. Further some very important issues came out like where female consumers liked to avoid WOM and the influence of

some demographic factor on WOM marketing.
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INTRODUCTION

Word-of-mouth marketing refers to the actions of consumers
who are sharing their experiences and recommending others
on behalf of a company or a product or service. Word-of-mouth
marketing is the oral and/or written recommendation by a
satisfied or delighted customer to the prospective customers
of products and services (Business Dictionary, 2019).
Investopedia (2018) defined Word-of-mouth marketing (WOM
marketing) is when a consumer’s interest for a company’s
product or service is reflected in their daily dialogs. Essentially,
it is free advertising triggered by customer experiences — and
usually something that goes beyond what they expected. Word-
of-mouth marketing can be encouraged through different
publicity activities set up by companies, or by having
opportunities to encourage consumer-to-consumer and
consumer-to-marketer communications’. It is considered to be
the most effective form of promotion nowadays and very much
impactful to the customers. With the exponential growth of
communication through online media, this spontaneous, viral
dialogue becomes even more evident and can be shared,
commented upon and evaluated by many people at the same
time. An encounter experienced by one consumer today can
reach millions in a few seconds.

Essentially, word of mouth marketing can be summed up in a
single word: Trust. People trust other people and the
experiences they have to report, which means that when they
hear from a friend or a consumer about a product or brand,
they are more likely to buy.

Consumers trust their friends. This is why word of mouth
marketing is the most valuable source of marketing. WOM
doesn’t stop after just one interaction. One person will tell
another, and those people will someone else. Then that people
will continue the chain and spread the word further.

Plus, it’s a good way for a business to spread the word about a
product or service. Word of mouth statistics has proven that
people trust their friends and family more than they trust
advertisements. According to a Nielsen study, 92% of
consumers believe suggestions from friends and family than
other advertising. If 92% of consumers prefer suggestions from
their friends then WOM marketing is valuable. Plus, having
good WOM marketing amongst your customer may make it
easier for you to ask for referrals.

It is the cheapest form of promotional tool and it can easily
spread over the whole society. It is very important for every
business, as each delighted customer can steer dozens of new
customers for the respective companies. So every company
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focuses on this WOM marketing which spreads very fast and
quick. Though, companies try to create positive word of mouth
instead of negative word of mouth by satisfying customer’s
needs and desires.Consumers trust their friends. This is why
word of mouth marketing is the most valuable source of
marketing.

Word of mouth marketing effects the consumer buying decision
negative or positive. As we know that whenever customer wants
to purchase anything then mostly customers trust on word of
mouth. These word of mouth marketing also creates difficulties
for the companies sometime such as bad experience of any
products/services or any comments (especially negative)
because negative word of mouth influence strongly than
positive word of mouth. Power of Word of Mouth (WOM),
whether face to face or online, can never be underestimated.
Whether it relates to adoption of new product, or selection
between alternative brands or just watching a television show;
the WOM (word of mouth) plays a significant role in consumer
decision making process. However, the effect of WOM is
dependent on the product type (C. Park & Lee, 2006) and trust
in the WOM communications (López &Sicilia, 2014).   In any
WOM message, there are issues with regard to trust and it
would be challenging to trust WOM with regards to products
with higher level of risks. Consumers therefore might disregard
the WOM or search for cues of trustworthiness (Pan &Chiou,
2011). There are several aspects of trustworthiness as per
Mayer, Davis, and Schoorman (1995) which includes ability,
benevolence and integrity. While ability involves competence
and expertise; benevolence refers to the intention of the
message source in wellbeing of the recipient and for that matter
integrity refers to following the guidelines within the subject
domain (Mayer et al., 1995). Even though all these three aspects
of trust are important, in fact, they vary based on type of the
product which can be classified as search, experience or
credence product. While search products, like food and
clothing, can be easily evaluated by assessing the available
information allowing comparison (Hsieh, Chiu, & Chiang,
2005; Mudambi&Schuff, 2010) without actual consumption
of the product (Huang, Lurie, & Mitra, 2009) and therefore
consumers might not be interested in WOM. However, for
experience products, like vacations, events and games, which
are considered intangible pose challenge of evaluation before
its actual consumption (Hsieh et al., 2005) with subjective
information on hand (Klein, 1998) and therefore WOM would
be helpful. One of the most challenging product is the credence
goods which require specialised knowledge and skills for
evaluation purposes, higher education, legal and consultancy
service.  The present study is based on three assumptions about
the decision making process adopted by consumers. First,
consumers do get influenced both face to face and in online
setting, while making purchase decisions.  Second, some
students, termed as opinion leaders, exert more influence and
evoke higher level of trust. Third, homophily plays an important
role in shaping the attitude of consumers and evokes trust in
WOM.  This study is unique in the sense that it will assess the

role of WOM and opinion leaders’ influence (expertise) for
credence product. Using trust as a mediator that strengthens
the relationship between WOM and attitude, this study would
assess antecedents of trust i.e.  homophily and tie-strength in
shaping attitudes towards purchase. After developing research
questions, the discussion will proceed to research methodology
and design. Marketing implications would help conclude the
article.

Family sources were considered as one of the critical of the
WOM sources as 27% of the respondents indicated that their
parents or their family members suggested a university which
then resulted in the further search of the university. One of the
respondent indicated how task of search was curtailed due to
the WOM from family members.However, the most available
source of WOM was the friends, either on social media or in
society. About 54% of the respondents indicated that they got
product information from their friends. This explains the
importance of the several sources of the WOM which
consumers rely on when they make purchase decisions. WOM
marketing is very dangerous for the company as well if they
don’t satisfied their customers by their offered goods and
services then it creates big problem for the company and also
it will impact on the brand image of the company. So it is very
important to control this type of WOM marketing whenever it
creates negative for the company by taking certain recovery
strategies by the company to reduce the dissatisfied customers
which are the devil for the company. That is why company
focuses on this WOM marketing which is unintentionally
spreads to large number of people or customers and company
try to retain old or loyal customers to promote positive word
of mouth in the society at large and by maintaining a good
relationship with the customers help to make referrals which
helps to creates new and prospective customers for the
company. Somehow most of the customers easily influenced
by the one negative comments over hundreds positives because
it is the human nature which states that people grab negatives
first or prior to positives ones. If the company get negative
word of mouth about their own products then it will creates
problems for the company for a longer period of time and it
may be possible that they will shut down their business in near
future if they don’t overcome with this negative word of mouth
marketing which spreads more faster than the positive word of
mouth.In their daily lives, people speak to exchange ideas and
comments about a product with each other. Being affected
through each other is nine times stronger than it is through a
magazine, newspaper or television advertisement (Katz
&Lazarsfeld, 1955).

In general, it is observed that female consumers liked it very
much to discuss what they have purchased recently with their
close female groups. Hence it is assumed that WOM penetration
is more in case of female consumers in comparison to male.
But the trust factor, as mentioned, is equal in all types of
products purchased or it varies? This study tried to identify all
these factors through an empirical study at Delhi-NCR.
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OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY

(a) To study the female consumers’ buying behaviour at
Delhi-NCR.

(b) To identify factors of Word- of-Mouth promotion.

(c) To understand the effect of Word-of-mouth promotion
on female consumers’ buying decision.

PROBLEM STATEMENT

Every consumer took the decision of acquiring, consuming or
ordering of any goods and services after a mental evaluating
process. Lower number of choices creates little confusion in
this psychological process of the consumer. But today’s
consumers facing the issue of ‘confusion by overchoice’ and
are in a state of dilemma about the claims of the product, cutting
through advertising “clutter” where the message has never been
more important (Loudon & Della Bitta, 1994) as of now. All
the farms adopt different promotional activities to convince
the consumer that their product is the best out of the lot. In this
dilemmatic situation the consumer wants the help of known
persons who has have previous experience of the product or
service. This phenomenon aggravates through negative word
of mouth activities, which demotes the sell rather to propel.
Though Word-of-mouth promotion is not an organised paid
activity for an organisation but it has a strong impact over
market capturing. The issue of proper generation of WOM
environment may govern market penetration or market share
without direct financial involvement.  The problems with which
this study has been conducted are as follows:

i) What are the factors those influence female consumers?

ii) Is there any variation of WOM promotion through
demographic factors?

iii) Whether WOM promotion is equally spread for all types
of purchase decision or it varies?

SIGNIFICANCE OF THE STUDY

In India, study on WOM is very less. Further the women of
India like to chat with their close female groups where majority
is of their past buying and experience. Hence a study on female
consumer is very much relevant and important too for future
WOM marking for the country as well for the industry.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Word of mouth marketing is the process of spreading the
negative or positive perception of an individual by their own
past experienced by using the particular goods and services to
other peoples and it will also impact the other individual that
will easily influenced by their words because they played a
major role as an influencer for them to buy the particular
product. It will impact the other individual easily because
people mostly trusted on relatives, friends, peers etc. Sometime
it is also termed as viral marketing as it shows that the negative
word of mouth spreads faster than positive ones. So, it is very

important for all the marketers to understand words of mouth
marketing impact on consumer buying decision.

Consumers trust word-of-mouth more than anything else.
According to the Nielsen Global Trust in Advertising Survey,
92% of people trust recommendations from friends. According
to McKinsey & Company, Word-of-mouth influences up to
50% of all purchasing decisions. Marketing-induced consumer-
to-consumer word-of-mouth generates more than twice the sales
of paid advertising in categories as diverse as skincare and
mobile phones. While word-of-mouth has different degrees of
influence on consumers at each stage of the consumer journey
(Initial Consideration, Active Evaluation, Moment of
Purchase), it’s the only factor that ranks among the three biggest
consumer influencers at every step. Word-of-mouth can prompt
a consumer to consider a brand or product in a way that
incremental advertising spending simply cannot.

Taylor (2019) studied the influence of online marketing
(EWOM) of the various tourists on the development of tourism
marketing & communication strategies and revealed that
perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, perceived risk,
and electronic word-of mouth (e-WOM) directly influenced
the attitude and has an indirect effect on intention with the
presence of attitude. In other words, reviews/feedback on the
website can communicate more than other communication
method that the company used.

Ahmed (2014) conducted a study on students of colleges,
universities and households of Karachi city of Pakistan to verify
whether impact of word of mouth is negative or positive on
consumers buying decision. The study discovered that for
purchasing, consumer mostly trusted on word of mouth. The
respondents had shown a positive impact on consumers’
decision by the close family, close friend, and other associates.
The study also identified that negative word of mouth is more
effective for bitter experience of any product/service.

Libai, Mullar, and Peres (2013) observed that the customer
word of mouth can generate value through market expansion.
Word of mouth can generate value by accelerating the purchases
of customers who would have purchased anyway. It is the first
investigation exploring how acceleration and expansion
combine to generate value in a word-of-mouth seeding program
for a new product.

American Marketing Association (2013) experienced difficulty
to measure the impact of WOM marketing on
companiesexpenditure . The top three obstacles that they
analyse in their study is that the greater usage of WOM
marketing in respondents’ companies are difficulty measuring
offline WOM (89%), not being able to show ROl (85%) and
difficulty measuring online social media (79%). Other key
obstacles are a lack of company coordination (75%) and lack
of understanding about WOM marketing (64%).

Kalpaklioglu& Toros (2011) researched that the Viral
marketing which is based on “recommendations” is a new trend
for companies, to make the target audience/consumers to read,
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to watch, to see the messages sent and to position the brand in
their minds. The power of “recommendation” is known for
many years but not used as a marketing method. Getting
information or an evaluation on a product or a service from
other consumers is trustworthy as the users of the products are
not members of the company.  Viral marketing targets creating
a message rather than transmitting a message to consumer. It’s
based on to make consumers a part of the campaign and aims
to turn them into brand/organization/company agent. Marketing
concept is based on human needs and today the concept has
been developed as the needs vary. Due to the technological
developments cause the changes in the human needs, product
diversity is offered to meet these needs and tactics are formed
to sell these products more and more. This approach brought a
new dimension to the marketing concept: customer orientation
that ends by customer satisfaction. The changes in life styles,
education and family structure have affected awareness of
consumers. Many differences and properties have started to
appear together with the diversity in media field. Therefore,
marketing communication, which consists of activities directing
consumers to purchase the new products and to gain importance
in the market.Viral marketing is that marketing technique which
enables information transfer, gives services and information
to other people for free of charge. As the modern consumers
are more conscious about what they buy, what they consume,
the harder the job of the marketers is. In the new millennium
the characteristics, preferences, likes and dislikes of consumers
change rapidly.

Giese and Spangenberg (1997) investigated the effects of word
of mouth behaviour on product evaluation . They conducted
the experiment using undergraduate students attending an
introductory marketing course at a large Midwestern University.
The students were asked to view a video and decide if the
person making recommendations of a product on the video
was credible. They found the most fascinating aspect of the
study to be the occurrence of negative word-of-mouth
information is apparently more influential on customers who
are already familiar and involved with a product. Conversely,
they found that positive information does not enhance
familiarity with a product.

Ellison and Fudenburg (1995) studied how word-of-mouth
communication summarizes information for individuals and
focus more upon the word-of-mouth that creates conformity
and diversity. They divide consumers into two groups-
“conformity” and “diversity.” They also try to understand that
whether word-of-mouth communication supports their
positioning. The study also identified that the consumer receive
more descriptive information about the product then the
consumer are treated as more diversity in their buying decision
than when they receive limited or short information. At last,
study also revealed that the word of mouth not only plays an
important role in the evaluation of the products but also plays
as a major role in the society at large.

DATA CLEANING AND DATA SCREENING

There are some data collected from primary sources have errors
and inconsistencies. Incomplete, inaccurate or irrelevant data
is identified statistically and deleted. The researcher has
conducted the data cleaning and data screening and deleted
unengaged responses (8 data set out of 140 collected i.e., 5.7%
of total data collected). Kurtosis and skewness values showed
non kurtotic and non skewed data. Multicollinearity was
checked through VIF values and the value was below 3 which
means there is no problem of multicollinearity in the data. Data
screening confirmed that data was fit to be taken further for
analysis.

EXPLORATORY FACTOR ANALYSIS

It is a statistical method used to uncover the underlying structure
of a relatively large set of variables. This technique is used to
compress data to a smaller set of summary variables and to
explore the underlying theoretical structure of the phenomena.
This technique has been used as the researcher had no a priori
hypothesis about factors or patterns of measured variables

KMO & BARTLETT’S TEST AND
COMMUNALITIES

The Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy is a
statistic that indicates the proportion of variance in variables
that might be caused by underlying factors. High values (close
to 1.0) generally indicate that a factor analysis may be useful
with the data. If the value is less than 0.50, the results of the
factor analysis probably won’t be very useful.KMO values
between 0.50 and 1 indicate the sampling is adequate. Table 1
shows the value of Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling
Adequacy (KMO) is 0.764 which indicates that the sample is
adequate to run factor analysis technique.

Bartlett’s test ofsphericity is a test for interrelationship between
variable. The data (Table-1) yields a value for the chi squared
statistic of 1090.712 and significance value of 0.00 .In the 95%
level of Significance, (á = 0.05), the p-value (Sig.) of .000 <
0.05, therefore the Factor Analysis is valid As p <á .Therefore,
we accept the alternate hypothesis (H1) that there may be
statistically significant interrelationship between variable and
conclude that the values are independent and there is
multicollinearity between the values.

Table 1: KMO and Bartlett’s Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of 
Sampling Adequacy. 

0.764 

Approx. chi -square  1090.712 

Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Df 231 

Significance 0.000 
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Table 2:  Showing Communalities

    Factors  Initial Extraction 

Q5 1.000 0.760 

Q6 1.000 0.493 

Q7 1.000 0.578 

Q8 1.000 0.695 

Q9 1.000 0.735 

Q10 1.000 0.598 

Q11 1.000 0.730 

Q12 1.000 0.838 

Q13 1.000 0.646 

Q14 1.000 0.670 

Q15 1.000 0.651 

Q16 1.000 0.695 

Q17 1.000 0.840 

Q18 1.000 0.712 

Q19 1.000 0.773 

Q20 1.000 0.613 

Q21 1.000 0.813 

Q22 1.000 0.761 

Q23 1.000 0.739 

Q24 1.000 0.668 

Q25 1.000 0.688 

Q26 1.000 0.737 

Communalities indicate the amount of variance in each variable
that is accounted for. Initial communalities are estimates of
the variance in each variable accounted for all variables or
factors. The literature informs that higher communalities are
better. In Table 2, the values of all the communality are more
than 0.5. According to the literature, if communality for a
particular variable is low (between 0.0-0.4) then that variable
struggled to load significantly on any factor. Thus, in this study,
it can be concluded that all the variables are significantly loaded
on factors.

Total Variance Explained

For extracting factors Varimax rotation method has been used.
It redistributes the variance so that the factor loading pattern

and percentage of variance of the factors are different. Eigen
values are used to select the number of factors. In table 3, out
of twenty twofactors eight factors have shown Eigen value more
than 1. Value greater than 1 can be extracted from the principle
component to extract solution. Total variance explained by
these eight factors is 70.152 which is reasonably a good
variance explained as it should be more than 50 percent.

The same information has been revealed through Fig1, where
Scree Plot shows the component wise Eigen value distribution.
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Table 3: Showing Total Variance of Variables

Initial Eigenvalues Extraction Sums of Squared 
Loadings 

Rotation Sums of Squared Loadings Com
pone

nt Total % of Variance Cumulati
ve % 

Total % of 
Variance 

Cumulati
ve % 

Total % of 
Variance 

Cumulativ
e % 

1 2.956 13.435 13.435 2.956 13.435 13.435 2.537 11.531 11.531 

2 2.508 11.399 24.834 2.508 11.399 24.834 2.378 10.810 22.341 

3 2.323 10.557 35.391 2.323 10.557 35.391 2.121 9.639 31.980 

4 2.140 9.729 45.120 2.140 9.729 45.120 1.965 8.933 40.914 

5 1.816 8.252 53.372 1.816 8.252 53.372 1.732 7.875 48.789 

6 1.443 6.558 59.929 1.443 6.558 59.929 1.680 7.637 56.425 

7 1.207 5.484 65.414 1.207 5.484 65.414 1.669 7.585 64.011 

8 1.043 4.739 70.152 1.043 4.739 70.152 1.351 6.142 70.152 

9 .842 3.829 73.981       

10 .831 3.779 77.760       

11 .801 3.643 81.403       

12 .781 3.550 84.953       

13 .564 2.566 87.518       

14 .542 2.465 89.983       

15 .491 2.230 92.214       

16 .380 1.728 93.942       

17 .347 1.575 95.517       

18 .293 1.333 96.850       

19 .245 1.112 97.962       

20 .171 .779 98.741       

21 .164 .747 99.488       

22 .113 .512 100.000       

Figure 1: Scree Plot
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ROTATED COMPONENT MATRIX

Table 4 shows the rotated component matrix which is also
referred as the factor loading table. It is the key output of
principal component analysis. It contains estimates of the
correlation between each of the variables and the estimated

components. Each of the variables is highly loaded in one factor
and less loaded towards the other factors. To identify the
variables, included in each factor, the variable with the value
maximum in each row is selected to be part of the respective
factor. The values have been highlighted with the yellow mark
in each of the rows to group the 22 variables into 8 factors.

Table 4: Rotated Component Matrix

Component Variable 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 

Q5 -0.116 0.204 0.229 0.644 -0.338 -0.222 0.195 -0.191 

Q6 0.231 0.375 -0.079 -0.052 -0.084 0.426 -0.249 -0.197 

Q7 0.113 0.084 0.719 0.110 0.120 0.031 -0.081 0.084 

Q8 0.085 0.123 0.490 -0.099 0.256 0.591 0.055 0.070 

Q9 -0.292 -0.098 0.019 0.687 0.382 0.055 0.133 -0.019 

Q10 0.385 0.136 -0.149 0.281 0.025 0.004 0.566 0.094 

Q11 0.118 -0.030 0.065 -0.096 0.198 0.116 0.805 -0.032 

Q12 -0.064 0.858 0.032 -0.125 0.049 -0.160 0.022 0.231 

Q13 -0.147 0.732 -0.115 0.058 0.062 0.112 0.018 -0.235 

Q14 0.045 0.785 0.168 0.026 -0.085 -0.026 0.067 0.103 

Q15 0.129 0.337 0.130 -0.030 0.664 0.230 -0.101 0.006 

Q16 -0.076 -0.070 -0.397 0.423 -0.081 0.462 -0.015 0.357 

Q17 0.851 -0.112 0.019 0.063 0.026 0.108 0.277 -0.097 

Q18 0.684 0.124 -0.100 -0.078 -0.209 -0.233 -0.193 0.278 

Q19 0.468 0.168 0.146 0.152 -0.001 -0.787 -0.227 0.090 

Q20 0.715 -0.100 -0.057 -0.105 0.258 -0.015 0.058 0.084 

Q21 0.116 0.068 0.151 0.059 -0.001 -0.051 0.083 0.871 

Q22 0.369 0.062 -0.613 0.040 0.412 0.173 -0.029 -0.207 

Q23 0.323 0.023 -0.697 0.367 0.017 0.111 0.033 0.023 

Q24 0.378 -0.144 0.303 -0.047 0.221 0.073 -0.534 -0.267 

Q25 0.023 -0.197 0.007 0.053 0.745 -0.141 0.267 -0.020 

Q26 0.162 -0.083 -0.223 0.760 -0.017 -0.148 -0.153 0.178 

Extraction Method: Principal Component Analysis.

Rotation Method: Varimax with Kaiser Normalization
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Constituents of Factor 1

Table 5: Factor 1

Variable Statements Loading 

17 When I used to purchase any medicine or any health related products like weight gainer, energy 
powder etc. I never consult my parents, peers, shop owners or anyone else and I purchase as per 
my own decision. 

0.851 

18 When I used to purchase daily items like milk, salt, sugar etc, I never consult my parents, peers, 
shop owners or anyone else and I purchase as per my own decision. 

0.684 

19 When I used to purchase apparels like party wears dress, gowns, one-piece etc, I never consult 
my parents, peers, shop owners or anyone else and I purchase as per my own decision. 
 

0.468 

20 When I used to purchase some products which is highly private and confidential  in nature, I 
never consult my parents, peers, shop owners or anyone else and I purchase as per my own 
decision. 

0.715 

24 Whenever I used to purchase non-branded products like jewellery, casual wear I never consult 
my parents, peers, and shop owners or anyone else and I purchase as per my own decision.   

0.378 

Constituents of factor 2

Table 6: Factor 2

Variable  Statements  Loading 

12 For expensive items such as jewellery, car etc. I tend to take second opinion by my friends or 
family. 

0.858 

13 For new product segment, I always believe on second opinion by my friends or family. 0.732 

14 Friends and family opinion taken as a first priority before buying expensive products like 
diamond jewellery. 

0.785 

Constituents of Factor 3

Table 7: Factor 3

Variables Statement Loading 

7 I observe regularly my updates get “like or not” in facebook. 0.719 

Constituents of Factor 4

Table 8: Factor 4

Variables Statement Loading 

5 I always prefer on media advertisement before buying any consumable product. 0.644 

9 Second opinion is must for me before buying daily consumable products. 0.687 

23 Whenever some of my friend purchased any expensive dress or saree then she first 
informs this to me. 

0.367 

26 I expect ‘likes’ from some influential personalities and hence I share my facebook 
update always with them after any purchase 

0.760 
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Constituents of factor 5

Table 9: Factor 5

Variables Statement Loading 

15 My purchase is influenced by some personalities and I like to follow their purchases. 0.664 

22 Whenever some of my friend purchased any expensive jewellery then she first informs this 
to me 

0.412 

25 While purchasing green vegetables, I used to take the information from my neighbours who 
usually purchase from the same market.  

0.745 

Constituents of Factor 6

Table 10: Factor 6

Variables Statements Loading 

6 I need second opinion from experts before buying luxury items. 0.426 

8 I trust on my close relative’s suggestion, having past experience and buy that 
product. 

0.591 

16 If my friends or family suggest me some products based on their past experience. I 
easily influenced and buy that product. 

0.462 

Constituents of Factor 7

Table 11: Factor 7

Variables Statement Loading 

10 In terms of second opinion, I always refer my close relatives, friends etc. 0.566 

11 For beauty products, I always refer to my friends and close family members. 0.805 

Constituents of Factor 8

Table 12: Factor 8

Variables Statement Loading 

21 When I used to purchase surprise gifts for my boyfriend or husband then I never 
consult my parents, peers, shop owners and anyone else and I purchase as per my 
own decision. 

0.871 

Table 13:Naming of Factors and Factor Analysis Results

Factor No. Name given to the factor Number of Variables Total Variance Explained 
by the Factor 

1 Self Decision 5 17.117 

2 Peer’s Opinion 3 13.041 

3 Social Media Influence 1 5.023 

4 Influence by data 4 11.091 

5 Expert Opinion 3 9.049 

6 Trust 3 8.436 

7 Peer Influence 2 7.438 

8 Secret Purchase 1 6.042 
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From rotated component matrix it can be seen that the factor-
1 has 5 variables with a higher factor loading. Most of the
loading is greater than 0.5. Similarly,factor-4 also have 4
variables with a factor loading more than 0.5. Factor-2,factor-
5and factor-6 have 3 variables each with a factor loading of
more than 0.5. Factor-7 has 2 variables and Factor-3 & factor-
8 have 1 variable each. In all the cases, it has been observed
that the factor loading of the variables are more than 0.5. A
collection of total 18 variables have been clubbed into eight
factors on the basis of their inter-item correlation. Table 5 to
Table 12reveal all the identified factors and their underlying
variables. These tables also confirm that within the factor all
the variables are homogeneous and all the factors are
heterogeneous.

FINDINGS OF THE STUDY

To substantiate the theoretical contribution of this research,
the findings are presented according to the objectives outlined
in the previous section.

(1) Word of mouth promotion is highly influential for
educated female purchasers of middle income group of
Delhi-NCR.

(2) Women love to discuss their past purchase experience
with their family members, relatives, peers, colleagues
and also in social media.

(3) Before purchasing any product, women prefer to take
opinion from others.

(4) In regular or routine purchase, most of the women prefer
same outlet as a trust factor.

(5) For purchase of secret items or surprise items, educated
women from middle income group does not like to share
with anybody else.

(6) First identified factor is ‘Self Decision’ which has a
variance explained of 17.117%. This factor includes
variables like Personal Healthcare Product Purchase,
Routine Purchase, One-time surprise creating Purchase,
Confidential Product Purchase and Non-branded Product
Purchase. Under these categories of purchases, the
women do not like to take others opinion rather go by
her own decision.

(7) Second identified factor is ‘Peer’s Opinion’ which has a
variance explained of 13.041%. This factor includes
variables like Expensive Product Purchase, New Product
Purchase and Costly Jewellery Purchase. Female
customers tried to discuss most on these kinds of product
purchase with their peers, family members to have
second opinion.

(8) Third identified factor is ‘Social Media Influence’ which
has a variance explained of 5.023 %. This factor includes
single variable that is Facebook opinion through Like /
Dislike. In today’s purchasing process, women purchaser

prefers to have post-purchase opinion through their
Facebook posting.

(9) Fourth identified factor is -‘Influence by data’ which has
a variance explained of 11.091%. This factor includes
variables like Media Information, Personal Calling
before and after purchase, Daily consumables purchase
and Counts of past purchase likes.

(10) Fifth identified factor is ‘Expert Opinion’ which has a
variance explained of 9.049 %. This factor includes
variables like Influential person’s opinion, green
vegetable purchase and expensive jewellery purchase.

(11) Sixth identified factor is ‘Trust’ which has a variance
explained of 8.436 %. This factor includes variables like
Luxury item purchase, Discussion with past purchaser
and Expert Review.

(12) Seventh identified factor is ‘Peer Influence’ which has a
variance explained of 7.438 %. This factor includes
variables like Second Opinion and Beauty Product.

(13) Eighth identified factor is ‘Secret Purchase’ which has a
variance explained of 6.042 %. This factor includes
variable like Purchase of Confidential item.

CONCLUSION

From data analysis, it is revealed that the females love to spread
information about a product or purchase experience to whole
family. But the educated females from middle income groupof
Delhi-NCR are not always influenced by word of mouth
marketing which is created without spending any amount.It is
observed that the females mostly prefer on WOM Marketing
whenever she wants a luxury or risky items where expenditures
are more than the benefits. They trust on WOM marketing
because it is the second opinion taken from others who are
treated as experts, so company need to maintain a good
relationship with their old or existing customers because they
are the people who can create a good image or bad image in
the market about a particular brand or company based on their
past experiences.Companies need to focus on this WOM
advertisement because it is created free of cost but it has the
strong marketing base of human relations and emotions. So
that’s why,women easily believe on this kind of marketing
which is not clearly seen but it happens within a seconds.

For Healthcare products, it is shown that the WOM marketing
is less effective to influence females of Delhi-NCR. For brand
loyal customers, it is observed that WOM marketing doesn’t
workbecause they blindly believe on such particular brand.For
private and confidential items, it is unpredictable for the
company to understand the customer buying behaviour easily,
because women do not like to share their secret matter even in
close peer group.For personal beauty products and party wear
dress, females want other’s opinion must before using it.
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Managerial Implications

This research contributes profoundly for the literature of
branding and promotion. The behaviour of women customers
of India has not been studied deeply and hence the brand
promoters are in dearth of literature support. This study will
help them a lot to understand educated women customers
behaviour. Further, WOM is used by different companies in
different way. But their use in a structured way may yield better
result. From this perspective this study may be a path finder
for brand promotion. This study can be extended to other parts
of the country to get a Pan-India model.
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